

eISSN 2656-8209 | pISSN 2656-1565

# JURNAL INOVASI ILMU SOSIAL DAN POLITIK (JISOP)

Vol. 5, No. 1 (2023) pp. 23-38

Accreditation S4 – Decree No. 164/E/KPT/2021 http://riset.unisma.ac.id/index.php/JISoP/article/view/18574 DOI: 10.33474/jisop.v5i1.18574



# Impact of the Russia-Ukraine war on the energy sector in southeast asia

# Nauvan Zam Ilman<sup>1\*</sup>, and Muhammad Zahrul Anam<sup>2</sup>

- <sup>1</sup>Universitas Muhammadiyah Yogyakarta, Yogyakarta, Indonesia, email: zizionauvan@gmail.com
- <sup>2</sup>Universitas Muhammadiyah Yogyakarta, Yogyakarta, Indonesia, email: zahrul@umy.ac.id
- \*Corresponding author

## **Article Info**

#### *Article history:*

Submission: 2022-09-25 Accepted: 2023-06-04 Published: 2023-06-12



## (cc)) BY-SA

This is an open access article distributed under the CC BY-SA 4.0 license

Copyright © 2023, the author(s)

#### **ABSTRACT**

The conflict between Russia and Ukraine has spread, having a variety of implications on the global community. Where the world's two biggest energy producers are at conflict with one another. In this research, topics like "climate ambition," the impact of rising oil prices on each of Southeast Asia's nations, and its impact on airline ticket costs are discussed. The purpose of this research was to determine whether Southeast Asia's influence was tied to energy. Data for this study is gathered by content analysis of published books, websites, and journals. Qualitative methods of descriptive explanatory research are used to characterize the object or subject under study, while explanatory answers explain why a situation or circumstance exists. The findings of this study revealed several factors related to Southeast Asia's failed "climate ambition," as well as an increase in oil prices, which caused many Southeast Asian countries to experience price increases for basic goods. Meanwhile, some countries are spared significant consequences because they have their own oil resources Southeast Asian countries with their own sources of oil energy are less affected by the Russia-Ukraine war, but overall inflation of 4.7% at the end of 2022 hampered climate ambition. This research will use qualitative with normative method which find the fact thar Ukraine and Rusia war is impacted to economic global including Asia through global trade.

## Keywords:

war; Russia; Ukraine; energy; southeast asia

# Please cite this article in APA style as:

Ilman, N. Z., & Anam, M. Z. (2023). Impact of the Russia-Ukraine war on the energy sector in southeast asia. *Jurnal Inovasi Ilmu Sosial dan Politik (JISoP)*, *5*(1), 23–38. https://doi.org/10.33474/jisop.v5i1.18574

## **INTRODUCTION**

Russia finally actually attacked Ukraine. President Vladimir Putin officially announced this since February 24. The Russian offensive then began with explosions in a number of Ukrainian cities, including Kyiv, Odessa, Kharkiv and Mariupol. To this day, the tension is still ongoing (Firdaus, 2022; Nur & Soesilo, 2022). Because of the war, many things happen around the international world. The Central Statistics Agency (BPS) describes the impact of the Russo-Ukrainian war on the world economy. The impact is significant, as these two



countries are major producers and exporters of a number of commodities. According to Margo Yuwono as the Head of BPS, Russia and Ukraine have a strategic role in global trade. Of course this war affects the supply chain owned by Russia and Ukraine (Afdhal et al., 2022; Kusuma et al., 2022).

As a result of war, the Butterfly effect also affects the global economic system. The conflict obviously brought about a significant initial change. A notable early shift was the war. A significant amount of money was mobilized in conjunction with the deployment of a sizable military force. In addition to taking lives and causing physical harm, war also leaves a lasting legacy. The economy is being burdened by the influx of refugees, the breakdown of the financial system, the trauma of war, as well as the radiation from weaponry (Johan, 2022). In addition, the Southeast Asian region is dependent on Russia for oil commodities. Russia is one of the countries with a presence in Southeast Asia. Furthermore, Russia has economic and military ties with several Southeast Asian countries, including Vietnam, Indonesia, and Thailand. The total economy of Vietnam and Russia is more than 2% of GDP, based on economic relations. Furthermore, Indonesia and Thailand trade at around 1% of GDP. Despite this, the entire world's economy was impacted by wars that earned less than 1% of GDP. The three countries, however, have relatively close economic ties. Aside from that, Vietnam, Indonesia, and Thailand have very close military relations, including the purchase of defense equipment (Hakim & Sadiyin, 2022).

Ranked third for exporters of coal, first for producers of wheat, and seventh for producers of liquefied natural gas (LNG). Russia is the world's third-largest oil (Statista Research Development, 2022) producer, accounting for more than 12% of global crude oil production. The top three oil producers in recent history have been the United States, Russia, and Saudi Arabia (Bui, 2021). Russia is the second-largest crude oil producer among OPEC+ members, trailing only Saudi Arabia. Russia produced more than 9.7 million barrels of oil per day in October 2022 (Al Jazeera Staff, 2022). In 2021, Europe purchased approximately 42% of Russia's total oil production, while China purchased 14% and the remaining 30% remained in Russia (Baker, 2022). In November 2021, Germany imported the most crude and refined oil products from Russia, at 835,000 barrels per day (Al Jazeera Staff, 2022).

Ukraine is currently the biggest exporter of seed oil worldwide. The following are wheat number 5 and corn number 4. Ukraine produces 55,832.44 barrels of oil per day, ranking 61st in the world, according to WorldOMeter. Every year, the country produces an amount equal to 5.2% of its total proven reserves. Ukraine imports 5% of its oil needs. The conflict in Ukraine has had an impact on oil prices, with oil and gas prices rising sharply as a result of the conflict (Inoue, 2022), Oil is also fueling the conflict, as Ukraine is a vital transit country for Russian oil and gas exports to Europe (Lee, 2022).

Thus, the consequences of the conflict between Russia and Ukraine will be felt on a worldwide scale. Inflationary pressure is the effect that is most noticeable (Sembiring-Kembaren, 2022). With that amount of sources of export that come from Russia and Ukraine it is almost positive that it will make an impact for South East Asia. Given that the two fighting nations are important exporters of metals, grains, fertilizers, and fossil fuels, the Russia-Ukrainian War has caused a sharp increase in commodity prices. In fact, it is evident that the interruption in the supply of commodities brought on by Russia's invasion of Ukraine, which started on February 24, 2022, had a significant effect on the world economy, particularly in Southeast Asia countries like Indonesia, Malaysia, and the Philippines. Asean (the Association of Southeast Asian Nations) purchased 9.7% of its fertilizers from Russia and 9.2% of its slurry (cereals) from Ukraine in 2020, according to World Bank data (Bakrie et al., 2022; Hakim & Sadiyin, 2022; Oktaveri, 2022).

Russia's political stance, which continues to engage in military action, puts the nation that purchases Russian oil and gas in a difficult situation. They are indirectly funding the conflict if they continue to purchase gas and oil from Russia. Their energy security would be in jeopardy if they didn't purchase the oil and gas. The cost of the currently accessible gas and oil has increased as well (Jati, 2022). This article will discuss what are the impacts that have been made by the Russia-Ukraine war in the energy sector, especially in Southeast Asia.

There are many assumptions that appear today where February 24th2022 ago when big cities in Ukraine were attacked like Berdyanks, Chernihiv, Karkiv, Odesa, Sumy and the capital of Ukraine Kyiv by Russian troops. Of course this attack caused 2,558 injured people and 1,892 civilian casualties as of April 13, 2022. This number is based on reports from OHCHR and in this report it is stated that most of the victims were due to explosives which had a wide impact. As a result of the attack on Ukraine, there were also 4.6 million refugees from Ukraine to neighboring countries such as Romania, Poland, Hungary and some even to Russia.

In humanitarian law itself, the implementation of war is a match between two or more countries, especially with their armed forces, the ultimate goal of each contestant or each group of contestants is to defeat other groups of contestants and impose peace conditions (Hakim & Sadiyin, 2022). In the laws of The Hague Own the aims of war are as follows limiting the powers of the belligerents to use military force and inhumane measures, protect combatants and non-combatants/civilians and unnecessary suffering, and Guarantee certain human rights of those who are in the hands of enemies/opposing parties, in accordance with UN Resolution November 2444 of 1968 concerning Respect for Human Rights in Armed Conflict.

In other laws including According to the four existing Geneva Conventions emphasizing the protection of civil society based on human rights. As it is known that the basic human right is the right to life. But in fact, in the field of conflict between Russia and Ukraine, there are a large number of civilians who are victims, both material and immaterial injuries, and even fatalities. Previously, the author wrote that 2,558 people were injured and 1,892 people were killed, which is as of April 13, 2022.

As previously explained that war is a step taken in the form of a match between two or more parties to defeat one of the parties and impose the terms of peace on the losing party. Judging from this understanding, there is concern whether in the realization of victory by one party it can be done in various ways so that there will be violations of the rights of subjects who do not have the attributes and power to protect themselves and their rights. Judging from this statement, the writer sees the importance of law over war. On the basis of legal science, it is known that law has the following objectives Legal certainty, Benefits and Justice. So the formation of law in this war, known as humanitarian law, is to protect humanity, which is intended to reduce or limit areas within which customary armed conflict is permitted.

The start of the war between Ukraine and Russia occurred when Russia attacked a number of cities in Ukraine, including the capitals of Kyiv, Odessa, Kharkiv and Mariupol on 21 February 2022. Relations between Russia and Ukraine in fact existed before the birth of the Soviet Union. In 1917, when the Russian Empire collapsed, Russia and Ukraine became a united state to form the Soviet Federative Socialist Republic. on 28 December 1922 a conference attended by plenipotentiary delegates from the Russian SFSR and the Transcaucasian SFSR, the Ukrainian SFSR and the Belarusian SFSR agreed to establish (Hakim & Sadiyin, 2022).

The United Soviet Socialist Republic (Soviet Union) was recognized by the British Empire. The Soviet Union was part of the allied security bloc and played a major role during

World War II. The end of World War II in 1947 which was won by the Allies, brought the United States and the Soviet Union to appear as superpower countries. But these two countries also have differences in ideological views. The United States has a capitalist-liberal understanding while the Soviet Union has a communist ideology. This difference brought the two countries against each other and sparked the Cold War. The Cold War ended with the defeat of the Soviet Union by the United States. This defeat led to the collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991 and was followed by the establishment of the states in the Soviet Union as independent states. One of these countries is Ukraine, which declared its independence on August 24, 1991. Even though it had gained its independence from the Soviet Union, Ukraine was still under Russian influence (Johan, 2022).

Even though international law explains the conditions for the birth of a state, namely the existence of De facto, that are Territory exists, there are citizens, Government exists, and The Existence of Clear Territorial Boundaries. De Jure The definition of the state is also defined from two perspectives, namely Organizations in an area that have the highest legitimate authority and are obeyed by the people, and a social group occupying a certain territory or region that is organized under effective political and governmental institutions, has political unity, is sovereign, so that it has the right to determine its national goals.

From the elaboration of the definition of the state itself, it is clear that there is sovereignty possessed by each independent state, both internal sovereignty and external sovereignty, which cannot be intervened in it. President Putin in 2021 had said that Ukraine, whose territory borders Russia, immediately made Ukraine part of Russia because it has a similar language, culture and politics. Putin is concerned that Ukraine joining NATO poses a threat to Russia.

Russia which claims that Ukraine is part of Russia with the status of Ukraine being an independent country, then this is a violation of sovereignty for Ukraine. In addition, whether Ukraine joins NATO or not is the absolute sovereignty of Ukraine. Russia's reasons for not joining NATO itself are also a manifestation of Russia's sovereignty, while Russia's reasons for not joining NATO are as a manifestation following NATO requires its member states to have civil and emocratic control over their armed forces. This is the basic principle that enables military integration and interoperability between members. It is feared that Russia NATO will know the military secrets of Russia, NATO is seen by the conservative and nationalist forces that dominate the defense and security establishment as an inherently anti-Russian alliance, If Russia becomes a member of NATO, it would extend the alliance's expansion into China, which shares a 4,000-kilometer border with Russia. This is predicted to disrupt the tripolar global security balance between NATO, Russia and China, Russia is avoiding ending its membership in the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO), which Moscow has fought so hard since its creation in 2002 to rival NATO and gain security influence global, If Russia joins NATO, Russia feels it will "only" be equal to other major European countries such as Germany, Britain or France, and shatters its dream of becoming a superpower. Russia felt that this was an insult to derzhavniki, a nationalist force when the Soviet Union was still large and intact.

Meanwhile, Ukraine has the reasons to join N ATO are as follows Ukraine has the sovereignty to determine its own destiny and does not want to be considered always part of other countries, There was an attempt to defend the Crimea region by Ukraine from Russia in 2014, Becoming a member of NATO for Ukraine is to improve Ukrainian military support from outsiders including Russia Initially the President of Russia, Putin, considered the attack that Russia carried out to Ukraine is a form of preventing genocide.

Ukrainian President Zalensky denied this because there was no genocide action plan in Ukraine even though there were regions in Ukraine that wanted to rejoin Russia or separatist

movements in Ukraine. President Putin also claimed that the group asked Russia for help from the threat of Genocide but the President of Ukraine denied this. Even from the standpoint of international law, genocide is an extraordinary crime whose handling is taken over by international security agencies, not just one legal subject because the crime of genocide is an extraordinary crime against human rights. Then the Genocide can harm civil society.

Even though there is an internal war in a country, international humanitarian law still applies in it, because in positivism thinking that the documenting and formalization of law in its form or statutory law is recognized (Aida & Nugroho, 2022). This means that international law on the crime of Genocide plays its role. In the international world there is an international organization that has the goal of world peace, namely the United Nations (UN). Russia and Ukraine are members of the UN so they are considered to comply with the provisions of the UN.

Regarding the allegation of Genocide in the sovereign territory of Ukraine and Prussia claiming that there was a request for assistance by a pro-Russian separatist group in the territory of Ukraine, then if from a positivist point of view that the written law applies and the fact that Ukraine and Russia are members of the United Nations that should comply with the provisions therein, the role of the UN Security Council in anticipating the occurrence of the Genocide.

## **METHOD**

This research uses qualitative methods with descriptive explanatory research type, which the aim of descriptive research is to thoroughly, comprehensively, and in-depth characterize the object or subject under study. The descriptive research approach uses data collection, classification, analysis, findings, and reporting to solve or respond to problems that are being encountered. This technique involves describing or describing the gathered data (Laily, 2022).

According to Whitney (1960), asserted that descriptive research is concerned with examining social issues as well as relationships, activities, ongoing processes, and phenomena's impacts (Nazir, 2003). Or also defined as descriptive research is a type of research that seeks to describe or define a specific phenomenon (Skidmore, 2022). It is used when the goal of research is to collect data to describe something for the general public's benefit. Explanatory research, on the other hand, is a research method that investigates why something occurs when limited information is available (Anwar, 2022; Stackpole, 2022). Its goal is to identify cause and effect relationships and how variables interact with one another (Skidmore, 2022). Explanatory research can help improve understanding of a topic, determine how or why a specific phenomenon occurs, and predict future occurrences (Stackpole, 2022).

While explanative answers why a circumstance or scenario exists. These two techniques are used to provide a more thorough description of the study theme. Without a description, a study is impossible to convey, but a description without a good justification is boring (King et al., 1994). By using a literature review and written materials to support this writing.

## **RESULT AND DISCUSSION**

According to experts at a virtual symposium organized by the MIT Center for Transportation and Logistics, the Russia-Ukraine conflict is having a disproportionately large impact on the world's supply chain, obstructing the movement of goods, driving sharp price increases and product shortages, and resulting in catastrophic food shortages worldwide.

The Russian invasion of Ukraine has triggered sanctions and other obstacles that have hampered critical logistics and trade route operations. The resulting ripple effects are threatening the supply of key food resources like wheat and raising the possibility of a global famine. Supply chain managers need to think carefully about opportunities and risk when looking for new sources (Anwar, 2022; Stackpole, 2022).

"War is contention between two or more states through their armed forces, for the purpose of overwhelming each other and imposing such conditions of peace as the victor pleases," according to Oppenheim. The ultimate objective of each contestant is to defeat the other contestants and impose the terms of peace, according to Starke, who defines war as a battle between two or more countries, particularly with their armed forces. War, according to Kusumaatmadja, as cited by Haryomataram, is when one or more nations are engaged in an armed conflict and one of the other sides declares their objectives.

According to Ted Robert Gurr's theory, the demands of political groups based on ethnicity or cultural identity, such as ethnicity, religion, race, etc., are typically only motivated by the group's interests, namely to get a better life or even for power, as the primary cause of ethnic conflict. If the group succeeds in realizing its interests, however, it will lead to discrimination between groups, which will worsen the situation.

The worldwide community will undoubtedly be impacted by war, regardless of where it occurs or who starts it. similar to the two nations that are presently at odds with one another, particularly Russia and Ukraine. As a result, the global community is dealing with several concerns and problems. Global oil prices have increased during the Ukraine conflict's first month, foreign businesses have abandoned Russia, and Moscow is now threatened with increasingly severe sanctions. In other words, the battle has an impact on the oil that makes up the energy source.

The economic ties between Russia and Southeast Asia are modest, but the global economic fallout from the war will likely have a significant effect on regional states. The conflict has led to a spike in oil and gas prices, which could rise further if Russia decides to cut energy exports or if the major industrial economies cut Russian imports. Ukraine and Russia are major agricultural producers, and supply disruptions will lead to increased food prices. The war has disrupted air, rail and sea transportation links, worsening global supply chain problems caused by the pandemic. In short, the conflict could derail a global recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic, including that of Southeast Asian economies (Storey & Choong, 2022).

Given that the two fighting nations are important exporters of fossil fuels, grains, fertilizers, and metals, the Russia-Ukraine conflict has caused a sharp increase in commodity prices. In fact, it is evident that the interruption in the supply of commodities brought on by Russia's invasion of Ukraine, which started on February 24, 2022, had a significant effect on the world economy, particularly in Southeast Asia countries like Indonesia, Malaysia, and the Philippines. Asean (the Association of Southeast Asian Nations) purchased 9.7% of its fertilizers from Russia and 9.2% of its slurry (cereals) from Ukraine in 2020, according to World Bank data. Additionally, the Russo-Ukrainian confrontation will result in an increase in world energy and food costs of 50% and 20%, respectively, by 2022 (Bakrie et al., 2022; Oktaveri, 2022). The following are the effects of the hostilities between Russia and Ukraine on the energy sector in Southeast Asia.

# Southeast Asia's "climate ambition" aim must be destroyed

Given that the two fighting nations are major exporters of metals, food grains, fertilizers, and fossil fuels, the Russia-Ukraine conflict has led to an exponential increase in the price of commodities. Global economic conditions, especially those in Southeast Asia,

have been severely impacted by disruptions in the supply of key commodities. In 2020, 9.7% of the fertilizer purchased by ASEAN came from Russia, while 9.2% of the grains came from Ukraine. The World Bank estimates that in 2022, the conflict will lead to increases in global energy and food prices of 50% and 20%, respectively. As a whole, ASEAN experienced an increase in inflation from 3.1% in 2021 to 4.7% in 2022 (Huda, 2022).

The commodities crisis has hampered Southeast Asia's climate goals in addition to impeding economic growth, according to Mirza Sadaqat Huda, principal researcher for the Climate Change Program in Southeast Asia (ISEAS). For instance, the Philippines recently quadrupled its fuel subsidy program for public transportation and is preparing to use more coal for power generation to lower inflationary pressures. In the meantime, Indonesia has increased coal exports, and Malaysia's oil subsidies could total more than US\$6 billion this year. According to the Asean Institute researcher, fossil fuel subsidies have recently increased in Thailand and Vietnam as well. On the one hand, mineral supply shocks that could facilitate the switch to green energy are also a factor in Asean's objective of 23% renewable energy by 2025.

Global oil and gas prices have increased as a result of non-European energy sanctions against Russia and rising energy demand. Since Singapore is a net energy importer and depends on natural gas imports to meet its energy demands, the energy price surges will have a substantial impact on Singapore (and have already started to). Given its lack of energy security and susceptibility to outside shocks, Singapore has two choices. One possibility is that it would boost spending on infrastructure for storing and processing oil and gas for immediate energy security. It could also aggressively reduce carbon emissions and speed up the spread of clean energy (Kliem, 2023; Yuen, 2022).

Policymakers in Southeast Asia can promote decarbonization as an economically appealing growth model by leveraging the commodity crisis, particularly if the conflict in Ukraine drags on. By 2040, Southeast Asia will need to import 65% more oil than it does now, under the status quo, and similar supply shocks would have far worse effects than what we are currently experiencing. On the other hand, Russia is still the world's top exporter of nickel and palladium because the economic sanctions on Moscow have not yet been fully applied. "Palladium is used to manufacture catalytic converters, part of the car's manufacturing system that controls emissions, while nickel is utilized to produce batteries that power electric vehicles," he said (Hakim & Sadiyin, 2022; Oktaveri, 2022).

## A Rise in the Price of Oil

At least through 2040, Southeast Asia's oil demand is anticipated to increase. According to the International Energy Agency (IEA), due to the region's continued strong demand for fossil fuels, countries in the region will continue to expand their consumption. According to the IEA, this is a result of rising population levels and high levels of road traveller mobility. The energy and transportation sectors in Southeast Asia will see demand rise most rapidly for oil and coal. The region's energy demand is predicted to grow by approximately 60% from present levels by 2040, which is the cause (Andri & Dinisari, 2017).

Southeast Asia still relies on oil for energy because of the region's high oil consumption. Russia is currently the top oil provider in the world. The price increase occurs as a result of the conflict in Russia. Oil and energy use are relatively modest in Indonesia, Malaysia, and the Philippines, which may help limit the inflationary effects of the rise in oil prices. The relatively high levels of gasoline and energy use in Singapore and Thailand will probably cause the increase in oil prices to affect domestic pricing more quickly (Jongwanich, 2022). According to Bloomberg, the price of Brent crude oil futures for the May 2022 contract finished higher on Wednesday, 2/3/2022, by 2.4% and 3.06%, to 107.47 US dollars a barrel.

West Texas Intermediate (WTI) oil prices in the US increased 2.7 percent to US\$106.23 per barrel during this time. Even before the Russian invasion of Ukraine began, the situation on the energy market was dire. This is due to the fact that once the Covid-19 outbreak receded, oil supplies around the world were unable to keep up with a rapid recovery in demand. Meanwhile, the war between Russia and Ukraine may impede Russian oil exports. Russia is currently the third-largest oil producer in the world, as is well known (Aida & Nugroho, 2022).

Not only in Southeast Asia, but across the world, rising oil costs are forcing nations to consider how to stabilize their economies and avoid going bankrupt. In order to counteract deteriorating energy shortages and rising fuel costs, certain significant economies have resumed their use of and reliance on fossil fuels. The two Asian heavyweights, China and India, have resorted to coal, oil, and gas exploration to alleviate the lack of electricity, well aware that this could jeopardize their commitments to become net-zero. All around Southeast Asia, similar actions are being taken. To address the current crisis, governments are implementing short-term, environmentally damaging actions, such as removing environmental taxes and offering energy subsidies.

Indonesian Crude Price (ICP) is the crude oil price set by the government using a formula in the context of implementing oil and/or natural gas Cooperation Contracts and selling the government's share of crude oil. ICP is the base price of crude oil used in the APBN, and is the average price of Indonesian crude oil in the international market used to calculate oil production sharing. Currently there are 50 types of Indonesian crude oil, each with a different price based on its characteristics and quality (Febriyanto, 2016). Several factors contributed to the rise in the price of the main crude oil on the international market, including market concerns about a lack of global crude oil supply following OPEC+'s announcement of the largest supply cut since the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020, as well as plans to sanction Russian oil (Petre & Emanuela, 2020). The increase in ICP increased the economic price of fuel, increasing the burden of fuel and LPG subsidies, as well as fuel compensation, in the state budget. For every US\$1 increase in oil prices, there will be an increase in LPG subsidies of approximately Rp. 1.47 trillion, kerosene subsidies of approximately Rp. 49 billion, and fuel compensation expense of approximately Rp. 2.65 trillion (Hartono, 2011).

The recent decision by Indonesia to temporarily halt palm oil exports is an example of protectionism that has little positive impact on the environment or consumers. Although the public is becoming more aware of the effective ways to use palm oil, a ban on exports only serves to guarantee the accessibility and affordability of the domestic market. When it comes to the bigger question of whether it is worthwhile for Indonesians to pay the expenses of palm oil shortage while palm oil businesses continue to deforest and produce carbon emissions, often outspoken environmental critics are silent (Martinus, 2022).

World oil prices rose from an average of \$70 per barrel in 2021 to more than \$100 at the end of February, causing Indonesia's inflation rate to rise. High energy prices will drive up food prices by increasing the cost of agricultural inputs. However, fuel subsidies have helped to keep energy prices in Indonesia under control (Dano, 2022). Meanwhile in Malaysia, nearly 81% of Russia's overall export trade with Malaysia in 2015 was in the oil, gas, and petrochemical sectors, which are the focus of relations between Malaysia and Russia. In addition, the majority of imports come from Malaysia and include electronics, machinery, palm oil, and rubber. From Malaysia, Russia in 2015 (Hermawan, 2017). If oil prices stay above \$100 per barrel, government gasoline subsidies are anticipated to rise from RM11 billion in 2021 to RM28 billion in 2022. The country's fiscal space will further be reduced as a result (Lee, 2022).

In other hand, Petronas is a state-owned enterprise in Malaysia. PETRONAS, a Malaysian integrated multinational petroleum company, is present in over 30 countries and has over 30 years of experience in oil and gas operations. Its operations range from upstream oil and gas exploration and production to downstream oil refining, marketing and distribution of petroleum products, trading, processing, and liquefaction of gas, operating gas transmission pipelines, marketing of liquefied natural gas, manufacturing and marketing of petrochemicals, shipping, and property investment (Adha et al., 2022). As a result, Malaysia has its own fuel supply. In addition, the Malaysian government employs a very clever subsidy strategy. As a result, while Indonesia experienced a significant increase in oil prices, Malaysia did not.

Just one week after a significant setback, pump prices in the Philippines will increase once more as Russia's conflict with Ukraine enters its second month with no end in sight. On Monday, March 28, Pilipinas Shell, Petro Gazz, and Cleanfuel announced separate price increases for gasoline and diesel of P3.40 per liter and P8.65, respectively. Kerosene prices would also increase by P9.40 per liter thanks to Shell. Kerosene is not available from Petro Gazz or Cleanfuel (Castro, 2022).

President Duterte bemoaned that "there would be no new normal" unless the Ukraine-Russia war stops since this may assist stop the spiral of oil prices in the global market as the nation is dependent on international oil importation (Antonio, 2022). The Chief Executive claimed that the Philippines' dependence on oil imports and lack of domestic oil production are to blame for the increase in fuel prices. Duterte bemoaned that oil prices cannot return to normal as long as the Russia-Ukraine crisis persists, citing the fact that Malaysia, a nearby country, produces its own oil to meet its local wants. This is why he is putting his faith in the fact that his successor will "examine" the idea of using nuclear power as an energy source in light of the current global oil crisis brought on by the ongoing Russia-Ukraine conflict.

The Philippines has another strategy in order to maintain its political relationship with the country concerned, also for the sustainability of the country's finances, especially in the oil sector which can affect others. Marcos Jr., like Duterte, maintains that his government will remain neutral in the Russia-Ukraine conflict. Marcos Jr. this statement was later refuted, stating that Ukraine's sovereignty must be respected (Martinus, 2022). Political analysts interpret Marcos Jr.'s statement as meant that he intended to steer the country's foreign policy in a different direction. This reorientation can be further proven by meeting Marcos Jr. with US President Joe Biden in September 2022, where they began talks on strengthening Philippines-US cooperation, addressing the impact of the Russia-Ukraine conflict on energy prices and food security, and moving forward with a peaceful resolution of the South China Sea dispute. However, just a few days after the meeting, Marcos Jr. reiterated the country's intention to continue talks with Russia in order to secure much-needed fuel, feed, and fertilizer, among other things (Talamayan, 2022).

The Vietnamese oil industry may benefit from rising crude oil prices, but its exploration and exploitation activities are expected to be negatively impacted by the geopolitical environment. Following Russia's military intervention against Ukraine, oil prices increased by 30%, leading to western sanctions against the latter that have affected supply networks. Vietnamese businesses in the industry are thriving as a result of the present high oil prices, according to major corporation Petrovietnam (Jaffe et al., 2022; Sovacool, 2010). Nguyen Bich Lam, former head of the General Statistics Office under the Ministry of Planning and Investment told local reporters that "the Russia-Ukraine situation is one of the key factors for the increase in commodities prices in the world market." "Some fuels and commodities for production and consumption, such as petroleum, gas, wheat, corn, aluminium, and nickel, are produced in large quantities and account for a significant portion of Russia and Ukraine's

export market share." "It may generate challenges for the supply of these minerals and fuels in the near future, harming Vietnam's economic recovery and development," Lam added. If the tension continues. Prices for oil and petroleum goods increased 48.8% over the course of the first four months of 2022 in the Vietnamese markets, adding 1.76 percentage points to the CPI's (consumer price index) overall 2.1 percent increase. Although analysts warned that it could be challenging to achieve, the country has set a goal to maintain the CPI below 4% in 2022 (Huaxia, 2022).

The global oil market has had a significant impact on the domestic petroleum market in Vietnam. Firms that extract and export crude oil will be severely impacted by the international price war, while petrochemical refineries will face difficulties due to high input crude oil prices, low selling prices of petroleum products in the domestic market, crude oil inventories, and an increase in the amount of petroleum products due to a sharp decline in consumption. Binh Son Refining and Petrochemical Joint Stock Company dropped 2.300 billion VND in the first three months of 2020 as a result of three concurrent effects: high input crude oil prices, low selling prices of petroleum products in the domestic market, crude oil inventories, and an increase in the amount of petroleum products due to a sharp decline in consumption (Bui, 2021).

Laos wants to benefit from its neutral attitude toward Moscow's invasion of Ukraine by acquiring access to Russian oil, which would help the Southeast Asian nation's fuel shortfall. On June 24, the price of regular gas was 21,410 kip (\$1.40) per litre, an increase of more than 40% since the end of February, when Russia invaded Ukraine. Consumers' wallets have become thinner as a result of constant price increases for basic goods like food and clothing. Laos and Russia have started talking about buying petroleum. Due to the conquences of Western sanctions, Russian gasoline is reportedly 70% less expensive than supply from abroad, according to Laotian media. According to Reuters, Russia stated in April that it was prepared to sell oil and oil-related items to "friendly countries" at "any price range." This suggestion appears to be seen by Vientiane as a viable solution to their problem (Inoue, 2022).

Due to Russia's invasion of Ukraine, several commodities may become more expensive for Singaporean families and businesses. In response to rising global energy prices brought on by the Ukraine crisis, the price of gasoline and diesel at the pump as well as the price of electricity would increase, declared Minister for Trade and Industry Gan Kim Yong in Parliament on Monday (Feb 28) (Baker, 2022). Due to an unfortunate confluence of events, including a global supply shortage and challenging economic conditions brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic, gasoline prices in Singapore have been rising over the past year. In fact, due to rising gasoline prices, the majority of taxi services have already announced an increase in charges beginning in March 2022 (Valuechampion, 2022).

Prime Minister Hun Sen has highlighted his concern for the Cambodian economy, which could be impacted by rising international oil costs, higher inflation brought on by the crisis in Russia and Ukraine, as well as the ongoing COVID pandemic. The spike in oil prices, which is having an impact on the entire world because Russia is also a significant producer of oil, is what we have been observing, according to the PM. The consequences of the battle right now are the rising oil costs. This might make the COVID-19-afflicted global economy in Russia and Ukraine much more of a burden than it already is due to the conflict between the impacted if the conflict between Russia and Ukraine turns into a conflict with Europe (PM: Cambodian Economy May Be Affected by Russia-Ukraine Conflict, 2022).

Cambodia imported refined oil worth \$457 million, up 31 per cent year-on-year. Diesel imports gained 44 per cent to \$1 billion compared to 2020. The government is bracing for the effects of full on sanctions by the West. This could set off oil prices, possibly skyrocketing

to \$300 per barrel. The last time the government reviewed the petrol subsidy was in 2018 (Amarthalingam, 2022).

Thailand, which imports 90% of its energy needs, is expected to see energy prices rise this year, which could significantly reduce the economic benefits of the country's reopening. The persistent fragility of the global economy, according to the National Economic & Social Development Board (NESDC), is expected to have an influence on the estimates for overall growth that were made just 14 days earlier. The escalating crisis between Russia and Ukraine is expected to have a twofold effect on the Thai economy, according to the NESDC, a government research tank. The NESDC secretary general, Danucha Phichayanan, predicted that the violence would not only result in fewer tourists but would also cause crude oil prices to rise to nearly all-time high levels.

The price of crude oil is now hanging at \$140 per barrel, which is the highest level since 2008, and experts in the field believe that it is highly possible that prices will stay around \$100 to 120 per barrel throughout 2022. According to Chaiwat Kovavisarach, president and chief executive officer of Bangchak Petroleum PLC, "We are likely to see high oil prices throughout the year, maybe in the area of \$100 US Dollars owing to underinvestment in the sector internationally and demand pick up after the pandemic." (Enquistock, 2022). Rising global oil prices have pushed up fuel prices in Myanmar, with the grassroots particularly hard-hit. Motorcycle taxi drivers say rising fuel prices are making it harder for ordinary working families to make ends meet. Rising fuel prices have also pushed up freight rates and bus fares forcing some passenger bus lines to suspend operations (Russia-Ukraine Conflict Hits Myanmar Grassroots as Global Fuel Prices Rise, 2022).

Myanmar has maintained friendly ties with Russia, even as both remain under a raft of sanctions from Western countries. Russia is seeking new customers for its energy in the region as its biggest export destination, Europe, will impose an embargo on Russian oil later this year. Myanmar would consider joint oil exploration in Myanmar with Russia and China (Kapoor & Birsel, 2022).

Brunei Darussalam is well-known for its oil and gas reserves, which have long powered the country's economy (Ahmed et al., 2018). Brunei Shell Petroleum is the country's largest oil producer, accounting for roughly 90% of the country's oil and gas revenues (Deterding & Ho, 2021). To diversify its product portfolio in the oil and gas value chain, the country has made significant investments in expanding its downstream industries [1]. As of 2016, Brunei Darussalam had 1.1 billion barrels of proven oil reserves, ranking 39th in the world and accounting for about 0.1% of total global oil reserves, according to WorldOMeters. Brunei Darussalam's Petroleum Authority is the central authority in charge of regulating the country's oil and gas industry (Timbang et al., 2022).

Rising gasoline costs have sparked controversy in practically every region of the planet. There are rejection demonstrations everywhere, and they will continue through the end of this month. Compared to Brunei Darussalam. In their nation, there has never been a change in the price of fuel. In actuality, the cost is quite low. The reputation of Brunei Darussalam as a wealthy nation with abundant natural resources is well-deserved. In the meantime, even though world oil prices were constantly fluctuating, fuel prices remained consistent. This is due to Brunei's low car usage, which helps keep gasoline prices reasonable. Despite the fact that there was no increase in Brunei's fuel price volatility (Abas et al., 2019; Amelia, 2022).

Timor-Leste is more reliant on oil exports than any other country, with the exception of South Sudan, Libya, and possibly Equatorial Guinea. This dependence, however, is not due to large oil and gas reserves or high production levels, but rather to the fact that the non-oil and gas economy, which was almost non-existent when independence was restored in 2002, is still very small (Lipton, 2015). Because Timor-Leste is an oil-exporting country, it is not

reliant on oil imports, the impact of the Russia-Ukraine conflict is minimal. Nonetheless, Timor-government Leste's needs to learn more about the country's oil.

Senior economist from the University of Indonesia Faisal Basri advised the government to learn how to manage fuel oil, including subsidized fuel, from neighboring Timor Leste. The country was also part of Indonesia until 2002 and its oil reserves are estimated to run out in 9 years. When the government was still able to produce, the government had difficulty controlling fuel prices, so energy subsidies had to be provided. Indonesia's Energy Minister Faisal Basri says Indonesia's domestic oil reserves are estimated to run out in a maximum of 9 years. The reason, he said, is that when the government was still able to produce, the government had difficulty controlling fuel prices. By setting oil prices that are more in line with market prices, and not arbitrarily providing energy subsidies, the Timor Leste government said he was able to use the funds obtained from the sale of crude oil for the benefit of the wider community (Rachman, 2022).

The majority of Southeast Asian countries have been negatively affected by the increase in oil prices caused by Russia and Ukraine. Such as rising oil prices which also led to an increase in raw material prices. However, due to their national strategies, a small number of Southeast Asian countries have not come to fruition.

#### **Increase in Airfare Prices**

According to an aviation expert, the Russian invasion of Ukraine could raise some international airfare by more than \$120 due to the closure of Russian airspace, which has blocked routes from Europe to Asia, forcing airlines to find alternative routes that may take more time and fuel, potentially raising the price of international flight tickets (Khaled, 2022). Rising oil prices, which have been blamed on the war, are expected to complicate matters for airlines and may result in higher airfare prices (Keshner, 2022). However, it is too early to tell how much Russia's invasion will raise jet fuel prices and when those price increases will be felt by consumers (Keshner, 2022).

Avtur fuel prices are rising as a result of the Russia-Ukraine conflict. Because of that, airline companies have to increase the price of airfare. If they do not, they could face bankruptcy. "With the conflict in Ukraine, this needs to be anticipated somewhat because the avtur price tends to increase, which will have an impact on tickets," said Faik Fahmi as the President Director of PT Angkasa Pura I (Persero) in a virtual aviation webinar with the Bandung Institute of Technology (ITB), Wednesday, March 9, 2022. The condition of the increase in aircraft fuel prices will make the airline industry face a heavy burden if there is no ticket fare adjustment. It should be noted that the Ministry of Transportation has issued a Ministerial Decree (KM) of Transportation Number 142 of 2022 which took effect on August 4, 2022 yesterday. In this policy, the Ministry of Transportation allows airlines to increase ticket prices to a maximum of 15% of the upper limit tariff (TBA) for jet-type aircraft and a maximum of 25% of TBA for propeller-type aircraft (Anisah & Handoyo, 2022).

For example, PT Garuda Indonesia Tbk. (GIAA) communicates with the Ministry of Transportation (Kemenhub) to adjust the latest upper limit tariff and lower limit tariff in accordance with current global conditions. Irfan Setiaputra, President Director of Garuda Indonesia, said the company is still taking a wait and see attitude and continues to monitor developments in world oil prices. The Russia-Ukrainian war has pushed up oil prices, which could also have an impact on avtur prices. Irfan certainly hopes that the price of oil will fall again so that it does not interfere with the aviation business (Puspa, 2022). Piter Abdullah, an economist and the director of the Center for Reform in Economics (CORE), asserted that the slowly expanding tourism industry will not be impacted by the rise in airfare costs.

The Russia-Ukrainian war has pushed up oil prices, which could also have an impact on avtur prices. The condition of the increase in aircraft fuel prices will make the airline industry face a heavy burden if there is no ticket fare adjustment. It should be noted that the Ministry of Transportation has issued a Ministerial Decree (KM) of Transportation Number 142 of 2022 which took effect on August 4, 2022 yesterday.

#### CONCLUSION

In conclusion, as a result of the Russia-Ukraine conflict, Southeast Asia's energy sector has been negatively impacted, which has resulted in higher gas and oil prices, a disruption of the supply chain, inflationary pressures, and a failure to meet global warming goals. In order to ensure long-term economic stability and lessen the effects of potential supply shocks, Southeast Asian nations must navigate these challenges by diversifying their energy sources, investing in renewable energy infrastructure, and establishing sustainable policies.

#### REFERENCES

- Abas, A. E. P. G., Yong, J. E. D., Mahlia, T. M. I., Hannan, M. A., & Member, S. (2019). Techno-Economic Analysis and Environmental Impact of Electric Vehicle. *IEEE Access*, 7, 98565–98578. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2019.2929530
- Adha, A., Syahmi, M., & Rauf, A. (2022). *Petronas Oil & Gas Industry Case Study In Petronas*. Group Project.
- Afdhal, M., Basir, I., & Mubarak, M. A. (2022). Dampak Invasi Rusia Terhadap Reaksi Pasar Pada Perusahaan Sektor Pertambangan Di Indonesia. *Jurnal Akun Nabelo*, *5*(1), 828–835. http://jurnal.untad.ac.id/jurnal/index.php/jan/article/view/19190
- Ahmed, A., Bakar, M. S. A., Azad, A. K., Sukri, R. S., & Mahlia, T. M. I. (2018). Potential thermochemical conversion of bioenergy from Acacia species in Brunei Darussalam: A review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 82(3), 3060–3076. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.10.032
- Aida, N. R., & Nugroho, R. S. (2022). Perang Rusia-Ukraina Bikin Harga Minyak Naik, Ini Dampaknya bagi Harga BBM di Indonesia. *Kompas.Com.* https://www.kompas.com/tren/read/2022/03/03/122900665/perang-rusia-ukraina-bikin-harga-minyak-naik-ini-dampaknya-bagi-harga-bbm?page=all
- Al Jazeera Staff. (2022). Infographic: How much oil does Russia produce? *Aljazeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/12/5/infographic-how-much-oil-does-russia-produce
- Amarthalingam, S. (2022). In a Kingdom far away, effects of the war are starting to be felt. *The Phnom Penh Post.* https://www.phnompenhpost.com/special-reports/kingdom-far-away-effects-war-are-starting-be-felt
- Amelia, C. (2022). Harga BBM di Brunei Darussalam Bisa Murah Banget, Ternyata Ini Penyebabnya. OkeZone. https://economy.okezone.com/read/2022/09/20/320/2671081/harga-bbm-dibrunei-darussalam-bisa-murah-banget-ternyata-ini-penyebabnya#:~:text=Hal ini dikarenakan%2C tidak banyaknya,di Brunei tidak memiliki kenaikan.
- Andri, Y. D., & Dinisari, M. C. (2017). Konsumsi Minyak Asia Tenggara Masih Tinggi Hingga 2040. *Kabar24*. https://kabar24.bisnis.com/read/20171024/19/702484/konsumsi-minyak-asia-tenggara-masih-tinggi-hingga-2040
- Anisah, L., & Handoyo. (2022). Ekonom: Kenaikan Harga Tiket Pesawat Tidak Halangi Masyarakat Berwisata. *Kontan.Co.Id.* https://nasional.kontan.co.id/news/ekonom-kenaikan-harga-tiket-pesawat-tidak-halangi-masyarakat-berwisata
- Antonio, R. (2022). Fuel price hikes could stop only if Ukraine-Russia conflict ends-Duterte.

- *National News.* https://mb.com.ph/2022/05/24/fuel-price-hikes-could-stop-only-if-ukraine-russia-conflict-ends-duterte/
- Anwar, M. (2022). Green Economy Sebagai Strategi Dalam Menangani Masalah Ekonomi Dan Multilateral. *Jurnal Pajak Dan Keuangan Negara (PKN)*, 4(1S), 343–356. https://doi.org/10.31092/jpkn.v4i1s.1905
- Baker, J. A. (2022). Higher prices for petrol, electricity and food: How Russia's invasion of Ukraine might affect people in Singapore. *CNA*. https://www.channelnewsasia.com/singapore/ukraine-invasion-russia-higher-prices-petrol-food-electricity-singapore-2532281
- Bakrie, C. R., Delanova, M. O., & Mochamad Yani, Y. (2022). Pengaruh Perang Rusia Dan Ukraina Terhadap Perekonomian Negara Kawasan Asia Tenggara. *Jurnal Caraka Prabu*, 6(1), 65–86. https://doi.org/10.36859/jcp.v6i1.1019
- Bui, H. X. (2021). World Oil Crisis and its Impacts on the Petroleum Market and the Economy of Vietnam. *International Journal of Energy Economics and Policy*, 11(2), 40–48. https://doi.org/10.32479/ijeep.10720
- Castro, R. C. De. (2022). The Ukraine-Russia War and Its Implications for Philippine Foreign Policy: Pushing Further to a Limited Hard Balancing Policy towards China. *Contemporary Chinese Political Economy and Strategic Relations: An International Journal*, 8(3), 599–636. https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/ukraine-russia-war-implications-philippine/docview/2807414128/se-2
- Dano, D. (2022). Analisis Dampak Konflik Rusia-Ukraina Terhadap Harga Bahan Bakar Minyak Indonesia. *CENDEKIA: Jurnal Ilmu Pengetahuan*, 2(3), 261–269. https://doi.org/10.51878/cendekia.v2i3.1494
- Deterding, D., & Ho, H. M. Y. (2021). An Overview of the Language, Literature and Culture of Brunei Darussalam. In *Engaging Modern Brunei*. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-33-4721-2\_1
- Enquistock. (2022). Thailand to suffer from higher oil price and lack of tourism revenue as Ukraine war sends weak economy into tailspin. *Thai Enquirer News*. https://www.thaienquirer.com/38272/thailand-to-suffer-from-higher-oil-price-and-lack-of-tourism-revenue-as-ukraine-war-sends-weak-economy-into-tailspin/
- Febriyanto. (2016). Analisis Perubahan Nilai Indonesia Crude Price (ICP) dan Pengaruhnya terhadap Indeks Harga Saham Gabungan (IHSG) Periode Pengamatan Sebelum Pemberlakuan MEA. *Derivatif: Jurnal Manajemen, 10*(1), 10–25. https://doi.org/10.24127/jm.v10i1.77
- Firdaus, F. (2022). Analysis of War Crimes In The 2022 Russian-Ukrainian Armed Conflict According To International Humanitarian Law. *Mediasi: Journal of International Relations*, 5(1), 1–19. https://ejournal.unida.gontor.ac.id/index.php/mediasi/article/view/10028
- Hakim, A. B., & Sadiyin, M. (2022). Pengaruh Perang Rusia-Ukraina Terhadap Stabilitas Hubungan Politik Indonesia Dan Rusia. *Journal of International Relations (JoS)*, 2(1), 14–21. https://unimuda.e-journal.id/jurnalhubunganinternasional/article/download/3449/1240
- Hartono, D. S. (2011). Dampak Kenaikan Harga BBM di Pasar Dunia Tantangan Bagi Perekonomian Indonesia. *Value Added: Majalah Ekonomi Dan Bisnis*, 7(2), 20–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2015.08.050
- Hermawan, I. (2017). Competitiveness Analysis of Indonesian Agri-Food Products in the Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar, and Vietnam Market. *Kajian*, 22(2), 15–31. https://doi.org/10.22212/kajian.v22i2.1517
- Huaxia. (2022). Economic Watch: Russia-Ukraine conflict hits Vietnam's economy.

- XinhuaNet.Com.
- https://english.news.cn/europe/20220507/8d424defc5704109be27085d1e3cae91/c.html
- Huda, M. S. (2022). Can the Russia-Ukraine Conflict Derail Southeast Asia's Decarbonisation Efforts? *Fulcrum*. https://fulcrum.sg/can-the-russia-ukraine-conflict-derail-southeast-asias-decarbonisation-efforts/
- Inoue, K. (2022). Laos grabs for Russian lifeline as it fights fuel shortage. *Nikkei Asia*. https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Supply-Chain/Laos-grabs-for-Russian-lifeline-as-it-fights-fuel-shortage#:~:text=BANGKOK -- Laos intends to,gripping the Southeast Asian country.
- Jaffe, A. M., Myslikova, Z., Qi, Q., Zhang, F., Oh, S., & Elass, J. (2022). Green innovation of state-owned oil and gas enterprises in BRICS countries: a review of performance. *Climate Policy*. https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2022.2145261
- Jati, G. (2022). Konflik Rusia Ukraina dan Dampaknya untuk Sektor Energi Indonesia. *IESR*. https://iesr.or.id/konflik-rusia-ukraina-dan-dampaknya-untuk-sektor-energi-indonesia
- Johan, S. (2022). Perang Rusia Vs Ukraina & Butterfly Effect Ekonomi Dunia. *CNBC Indonesia*. https://www.cnbcindonesia.com/opini/20220307200511-14-320747/perang-rusia-vs-ukraina-butterfly-effect-ekonomi-dunia
- Jongwanich, J. (2022). Russia war on Ukraine threatens Southeast Asia's economic recovery. *East Asia Forum*. https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2022/04/21/russia-war-on-ukraine-threatens-southeast-asias-economic-recovery/
- Kapoor, K., & Birsel, R. (2022). Myanmar to import Russian oil, military says. *The Thomson Reuters Trust Principles*. https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/myanmar-import-russian-oil-military-says-2022-08-18/
- Keshner, A. (2022). Rising oil prices amid Russia-Ukraine war complicates airlines' pandemic recovery and could also hike U.S. airfares. *Market Watch*. https://www.marketwatch.com/story/russias-invasion-of-ukraine-complicates-travel-plans-and-analysts-say-it-will-likely-lead-to-higher-airline-prices-11645767863
- Khaled, F. (2022). Ukraine War Could Increase Some International Air Fare By Over \$120. *Newsweek.Com.* https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-war-could-increase-some-international-air-fare-over-120-1685314
- King, G., Keohane, R. O., & Verba, S. (1994). *Designing Social Inquiry: Scientific Inference in Qualitative Research* (Student ed). Princeton University Press.
- Kliem, F. (2023). Not our war. What ASEAN governments' responses to the Ukraine war tell us about Southeast Asia. *The Pacific Review*. https://doi.org/10.1080/09512748.2023.2202925
- Kusuma, D., Zahra, S., Apriyadi, M., & Siregar, B. (2022). Reaksi Pasar Modal Indonesia Terhadap Peristiwa Perang Rusia dan Ukraina. *Jurnal Ilmiah MEA (Manajemen, Ekonomi, Dan Akuntansi)*, 6(3), 420–435. https://doi.org/10.31955/mea.v6i3.2258
- Laily, I. N. (2022). Pengertian Penelitian Deskriptif, Ciri-Ciri, Jenis, dan Pelaksanaannya. *Katadata.Co.Id.* https://katadata.co.id/iftitah/berita/624689b762261/pengertian-penelitian-deskriptif-ciri-ciri-jenis-dan-pelaksanaannya
- Lee, C. (2022, May). *Uncertainties in Malaysia's Economic Recovery*. Fulcrum.
- Lipton, B. (2015). A new 'ERA' of women and leadership: The gendered impact of quality assurance in Australian higher education. *The Australian Universities' Review*, *57*(2), 60–70. https://search.informit.org/doi/10.3316/informit.434655450955762
- Martinus, M. (2022). Southeast Asia Caught Between a Commodity Crisis and a Climate Crunch.

- Fulcrum. https://fulcrum.sg/southeast-asia-caught-between-a-commodity-crisis-and-a-climate-crunch/
- Nur, M., & Soesilo, G. B. (2022). Russian military operation in Ukraine: analysis from the perspective of International Law. *Borobudur Law Review*, *4*(1), 54–65. https://doi.org/10.31603/burrev.6747
- Oktaveri, J. A. (2022). Dampak Krisis Rusia-Ukraina terhadap Perekonomian Asia Tenggara. *Kabar24*. https://kabar24.bisnis.com/read/20220723/19/1558428/dampak-krisis-rusia-ukraina-terhadap-perekonomian-asia-tenggara
- Petre, P. D., & Emanuela, A. (2020). The Challenges of the Russia's Energy Policy during the Covid-19 Crisis. *Global Economic Observer*, 8(2), 94–102. https://search.bvsalud.org/global-literature-on-novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov/resource/en/covidwho-1235581
- Puspa, A. W. (2022). Perang Rusia Ukraina: Tarif Maskapai Bakal Naik. *Bisnis.Com*. https://ekonomi.bisnis.com/read/20220310/98/1509281/perang-rusia-ukraina-tarif-maskapai-bakal-naik
- Rachman, A. (2022). Faisal Basri Sebut Timor Leste Lebih Bijak Urus BBM Ketimbang RI, Begini Penjelasannya. Tempo. https://bisnis.tempo.co/read/1628635/faisal-basri-sebut-timor-leste-lebih-bijak-urus-bbm-ketimbang-ri-begini-penjelasannya
- Skidmore, S. (2022, February). *Types of Research Exploratory, Descriptive, & Explanatory*.
- Sovacool, B. K. (2010). *Defining, measuring, and exploring energy security* (1st ed.). Routledge. Stackpole, B. (2022). Ripple effects from Russia-Ukraine war test global economies. *MIT Management Sloan School*. https://mitsloan.mit.edu/ideas-made-to-matter/ripple-effects-russia-ukraine-war-test-global-economies
- Statista Research Development. (2022, November). *Russian oil industry statistics & facts*. Statista.
- Storey, I., & Choong, W. (2022). Russia's Invasion of Ukraine: Southeast Asian Responses and Why the Conflict Matters to the Region. *Researchers at Iseas Yusof Ishak Institute Analyse Current Events*. https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/ISEAS\_Perspective\_2022\_24.pdf
- Talamayan, F. (2022). The Philippine Pivot to China and Russia: Duterte's Foreign Policy Revisited. *Asia Review*, 12(3), 451–477. https://ssrn.com/abstract=4317343
- Timbang, A., Prasad, R. D. M., Azri, M. H. bin, & Sofri, S. (2022). Addressing process safety challenges in downstream industries in Brunei Darussalam. *International Journal of Occupational Safety and Ergonomics*, 28(4), 2284–2292. https://doi.org/10.1080/10803548.2021.1988238
- Valuechampion. (2022). Petrol Prices Expected to Increase Due to Russia-Ukraine War; Here's What It Means For You. *The Independent*. https://theindependent.sg/petrol-prices-expected-to-increase-due-to-russia-ukraine-war-heres-what-it-means-for-you/
- Yuen, G. (2022). What the Russia-Ukraine War means for Singapore's energy roadmap. *Responsible Business*. https://www.responsiblebusiness.com/news/asia-pacific-news/what-the-russia-ukraine-war-means-for-singapores-energy-roadmap/